S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L

Minutes of an Assets Committee Meeting held at 7pm on 
Wednesday 6th September 2023 in the Parish Office Meeting Room. 
1.  Present:  Mr M Narborough (Chairman), Mr H Hofmeister, Mr S Scales, Mrs M Albinson, Mrs D Gotts, Mr A Evans, Mrs T Cornwell (Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk).  
Apologies:  Mrs T Banks
2.  To confirm the Minutes of the last Meeting held on 7th June 2023:  Mr Narborough proposed that the minutes were a correct record of the meeting; this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister, with all members in favour, they were signed by the Chairman.    
3. To record declarations of any Interests, personal or prejudicial: None
4.  To receive questions from the Public:  None present
5.  To discuss matters in relation to:

Allotments:  

Update:  Mr Narborough confirmed that he had visited the Allotments earlier in the day and was pleased to report that all the materials for the new section of fencing at the rear boundary have been delivered, it is hoped that the work will be completed in the next few days.

He added that the Cockleshells which were delivered a month or so ago have been spread out on the Driveways and Car Park and the area is looking good.

Large Oak Tree: Mr Narborough reported that the large Oak Tree overhanging Plot 1 has still not been trimmed back by the neighbouring resident. It was said that several emails have been sent to the resident regarding its state, however, despite assurances from him that work will take place, nothing has been done so far.
Members agreed that as the tree has a Tree Preservation Order on it, and there are certain procedures that need to be followed, the situation should be left for the time being.

Finally, Mrs Kirby confirmed that all Allotment Plots are currently rented out and there are two people on the Waiting List.
Village Hall:  

Update:  Mrs Cornwell was pleased to report that the decorators had been in over the summer, and the ceiling has been painted and is looking really good.
Mr Wightman has painted the front foyer and Mr Philpot has painted the Gents toilets.

The replacement hand dryer has now been installed into the Ladies toilets and there is a little touching up to be done there.

Mrs Cornwell stated that the floor has also been professionally cleaned and is looking nice and shiny, however, this has highlighted that the skirting boards need painting which will be done in due course and will complete the job.

Hire Charges/Pre-School:  Mrs Cornwell explained that Mrs Kirby had contacted several other local Village Halls and Community Centres regarding their current Hire Charges and a comparison sheet had been produced and circulated to all members.

Mrs Cornwell went through the comparison sheet highlighting any charges that she had recommended for adjustment.

After discussion, it was agreed that the recommendations highlighted in red on the right-hand side of the sheet were comparable with the other venues and fair. Mr Scales proposed that the Parish Council adopts the recommended adjustments to the Village Hall charges from 1st January 2024, this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with all members in favour. 
Village Hall Booking – Set Up Charge: Mrs Cornwell explained that after discussions with the Caretakers it had become apparent that their time is being spent setting up for various functions. It was explained that this does not happen at other venues, where hirers have to set up themselves, it was suggested therefore, that a setting up fee should be charged where the setup is required.

After discussion, Mrs Cornwell suggested that large bookings could be charged at £35.00 (this would cover 3 hours) and smaller bookings be charged at £18.00 (for 1.5 hours set up). Hirers will be asked at the time of booking if “Set up” is required.
Members discussed the suggestion and felt that this was fair, Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council introduces a set up charge of £35.00 for large bookings and £18.00 for small bookings, this was seconded by Mrs Albinson with all members in favour.
New Floor Cleaning Machine: Mr Narborough explained that following the recent professional clean of the Village Hall floor it was suggested that the Parish Council consider purchasing its own suitable machine.
It was said that a floor cleaning machine would be able to brush, hoover and wash the floor, and as the Village Hall floor has a wood grain effect this is necessary to clean it properly.

Mrs Cornwell explained that she and Mr Jordan had discussed the situation and had felt that if the current floor cleaning routine was adjusted then money could be saved to offset the purchase price. She explained that over the quiet summer period, Brights Cleaning Services had been suspended which had saved approximately £500.00, and a trial is currently taking place where Brights Cleaning Services only attend on a Monday and Friday morning, leaving the Wednesday clean to the Caretakers, saving an approximate amount of £160.00 per month.

Mrs Cornwell explained that Mr Wightman, the Caretaker had met with a representative from Anglian Chemicals who had subsequently provided quotes for two suitable machines – one a Nilfisk SC351- Battery Scrubber Drier at a cost of £2915.07+VAT and the other a Viper AS380-15 Cable Scrubber Drier at a cost of £1605.12 +VAT.

After discussion, members felt that there are adequate plug sockets within the Village Hall to opt for the Cable Scrubber. Considering the savings with the new cleaning routine, members felt that a new cleaning machine was affordable. Mrs Gotts proposed that the Parish Council purchases a Viper AS380-15 Cable Scrubber Drier at a cost of £1605.12 +VAT, this was seconded by Mr Evans with all members in favour.

Parish Office:

Conditions of Letting: Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she had produced and circulated a Conditions of Letting document to all members, Mr Hofmeister thanked Mrs Cornwell for producing the document and said that she had done a great job covering all aspects of hire.
Members went through the document and with one or two minor amendments, Mr Hofmeister proposed that the Parish Council adopts the Conditions of Letting document, this was seconded by Mr Evans with all members in favour.

Hire Fees/Normal & Charities and Usage:  Mrs Cornwell informed members that since the Grand Opening of the Meeting Room, several enquires had been received regarding hire.
It was said that the hire fee of £15.00 per hour had already been agreed, however, the types of suitable functions had yet to be decided.

Comment was made that as the Meeting Room is carpeted, corporate type events, and smaller functions could be accommodated, however, Children’s parties would be unsuitable and not permitted.

It was confirmed that no smoking or alcohol is allowed on the premises and a Bond of £250.00 at the discretion of the Parish Council may be required. 

It was also said that tables and chairs must not be taken outside of the building, this will be added to the Conditions of Letting.

Members discussed the situation at length and Mr Scales proposed that the Parish Council should allow the Meeting Room to be hired for Corporate meetings and Small functions, that no alcohol is allowed on the premises, that light refreshments may be served, and that the situation should be reviewed by the Assets Committee at its meeting scheduled for March 2024.
Reduced Hire Fees:  Mrs Cornwell confirmed that an enquiry had been received from Rev Nash regarding a possible reduced hire fee for the PCC meetings.
Members felt that due to the rising costs of Utility Bills, the current fee of £15.00 per hour is fair, Mr Evans proposed that no reduction in Hire Fees should be allowed, this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour.
CCTV Cameras: Mrs Cornwell informed members that unfortunately just recently a few incidents of vandalism had taken place outside of the Village Hall, she explained that a group of youths had entered the Pre-School garden and had broken several things, graffitied, and urinated in the summer house.  On another occasion, Mr Bourner’s vehicle that he uses to carry out tree surgery for the Parish Council had been targeted whilst parked in the Car Park and damaged.
Mr Dossetor, the Church Warden had also reported that a group of youths had entered St Mary’s Church and had pulled posters down and threw things about, resulting in the Church now having to be locked up earlier in the day than usual.

Mrs Cornwell explained that whilst the current CCTV System had captured images of the culprits, the distance between cameras is too great to provide visible images.
Mrs Cornwell said that the existing CCTV is simply not clear enough to identify individuals and there are not sufficient cameras to cover the area.

She explained that if a few more cameras were installed, one on the front of the Parish Office building showing the Car Park, one on the end of the Village Hall toilet block showing the Entrance to the Car Park and a new one at the rear of the Parish Office building at the back of the kitchen this would hopefully alleviate the situation and deter perpetrators from visiting.

Members agreed that something had to be done to improve the situation and asked Mrs Cornwell to obtain quotes to install the additional cameras and to bring the matter back to the next Parish Council meeting.

The Green and Open Spaces:

Potholes at Pond Entrance Quotes: Mrs Cornwell explained that a resident from The Green had been in touch regarding a Pothole which had formed at the entrance to The Pond causing a large pool of water to form.

It was said that the pond area is well used by vehicles either visiting The Green / Pond or travelling up to the properties on The Green and the situation will not improve without intervention.
Mr Narborough confirmed that Mrs Cornwell had obtained two quotes to resolve the situation – one from Neville Godfrey at £1,995 +VAT and another from West Norfolk Surfacing at £2,890.00 +VAT.

Members were concerned regarding the Parish Council’s current limited funds, and it was suggested that perhaps the new County Cllr may have funds available for Community projects.

After discussion, Mr Hofmeister proposed that the work should take place subject to gaining possible external funding from Cllr Crofts, this was seconded by Mr Evans with all members in favour.
Replacement Posts at Common Lane:  Mr Narborough reported that the posts which run alongside Common Lane have become rotten and need replacing.

He explained that 60 posts are required to complete the job.

Mrs Cornwell explained that Mr Bourner had suggested several contractors suitable to carry out the work and confirmed that Mike Stoker from Stoker Fencing is due to come out and provide a quote for the work.

All members were happy.

Trees at The Green and the Avon Road Cycle path: Mr Hofmeister reported that some of the trees on the Green and along the Avon Road Cycle path contain quite a lot of dead wood that need attention.

Mrs Cornwell stated that Mr Bourner had very recently visited The Green to trim back some of the trees following a request from Norfolk County Council, it is hoped that this has since resolved the issue. She stated that the problem tree along the Avon Road Cycle path is the responsibility of the Landowners.

Mrs Cornwell stated that she would contact the Landowners to make them aware of the situation and request that remedial work is carried out.

Comment was made that one or two areas along the Nursery Lane verge had become overgrown making visibility at the path near to the kissing gate (Low Road end) and the junction at Common Lane difficult.
Mrs Cornwell said that she would ask Mr McIntyre to trim these areas back as soon as possible, she confirmed that the hedges in the Parish will all be cut as usual in November.

Damaged Bench: Mr Narborough reported that one of the benches near to the Pond entrance is damaged.

Mrs Cornwell said that she would ask Mr Peter Lee to have a look and see if it could be repaired.

Cemetery:

St Mary’s Church Wall Repairs:  Mrs Cornwell explained that she had asked Mr D’Aloia to provide a quote to carry out some additional Church Wall repairs, it was said that these works are ongoing and once the quote has been received, the matter can be discussed further.
All members were happy.

Grass Cutting:  Mr Narborough reported that the recent grass cutting had been of a poor standard with a lot of grass deposited on the Headstones.

Mrs Cornwell explained that it had been five weeks between the departure of the old team and the new team starting, it was said that the grass had grown unusually long and hopefully with a regular fortnightly visit the quality of the cuts will improve and be restored.

Request for a Cemetery Bench:  Mrs Cornwell explained that a request had been received for a Memorial bench to be installed in the new West Cemetery area.

Whilst it was acknowledged that the Parish Council had said that there should be no more Memorial benches in the Cemetery it was noted that there is no provision in the West side for visitors to sit and rest.

Mrs Cornwell explained that she and Mrs Kirby had been into the Cemetery area and had looked at the situation, both had felt that there is a need for somewhere for people to sit.
Mrs Cornwell suggested that if perhaps half a dozen hedging whips were removed a bench purchased by the Parish Council could be installed. It was said that the bench would belong to the Parish Council, and we would be responsible for its upkeep.

It was said that a bench similar to what we have already would cost in the region of £800.00.  Mrs Cornwell said that as the Parish Council has limited available funds at present, she had approached Mr Bland to see if he would be willing to contribute some of his Borough Councillor fund (perhaps £250.00) towards the bench.

She explained that he was quite amenable to the idea and suggested that if Borough Cllr Ring and Cllr Coates did the same, the bench would almost be paid for.

After brief discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that Mrs Cornwell contact our three Borough Councillors to see if they would be willing to contribute £250.00 each of their Borough Councillor funds towards a bench for the West area of the Cemetery, this was seconded by Mrs Gotts with all members in favour. 
CIL:  

Possible CIL Suggestions: No additional requests at present. 
Wootton Park:   No meeting held.
SWiB:  No meeting held.
There being no other business, the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.25pm.

6. Next meeting: To be held on Wednesday 6th December 2023 at 7pm.
6th December 2023   





                Chairman                                                                                                          
